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Our Ref: LPL549C 29-04-14 
 
Planning Policy Team 
Shirehall 
Abbey Foregate 
Shrewsbury 
Shropshire 
SY2 6ND 
 
 
28th April 2014 
 
 
Dear Sir/Madam  
 
Re: Site Allocations and Management of Development (SAMDev) Plan: Pre-
 Submission Draft (Final Plan)  
 
Council’s Invitation  
 
Shropshire Council has invited comments on the SAMDev Pre-Submission Draft 
(Final Plan) dated 17th March 2014. The consultation document sets out the 
Council’s proposed revisions to the Preferred Options within the Site Allocations and 
Management of Development DPD following the feedback received on previous 
consultations. It is noted that the deadline for submission of representations is the 
5pm on 28th April 2014.  A copy of the completed Representation Form is included at 
Appendix 1.  
 
Instructions  
 
These representations on the SAMDev Pre-Submission Draft (Final Plan) March 
2014 have been prepared by Leith Planning Limited on behalf of Morris Leisure; 
attention has been focussed on those aspects of the Final Plan which impact on their 
site at Oxon Touring Caravan Park, Welshpool Road, Shrewsbury. 
 
Morris Leisure based in Castle Foregate, Shrewsbury is a division of Paterson 
Enterprises Ltd, a family run business with its origins dating back over 140 years. 
The company currently owns five of the UK’s finest touring caravan and holiday 
home parks.  The parks all offer five star luxury accommodation and have been ‘5 
star’ graded by either Visit England or Visit Wales.  Morris Leisure ensures that the 
parks set the highest standards for caravan holiday home owners and visiting touring 
caravanners, motorhome owners and campers.   
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The company provides top quality facilities and has been rewarded by The Caravan 
Club selecting Stanmore Hall Touring Caravan Park, Bridgnorth and Riverside 
Touring Park, Betws-y-Coed as prestigious affiliated sites. Both Stanmore Hall 
Touring Park at Bridgnorth and Oxon Hall Touring and Holiday Home Park in 
Shrewsbury have been awarded the coveted AA Caravan Park of the year award for 
the best park in the whole of the British Isles.  

Sustainable Tourism  
 
It is understood that Shropshire Council consider sustainable tourism to be tourism 
which will be maintained over a number of years, will provide benefit to the local 
community and local economy including job provision and financial benefit.  In 
addition, sustainable tourism will be of benefit to the local environment including 
measures such as use of sustainable materials or fuelling development by 
renewable sources.   
 
Oxon Caravan Park 
 
The caravan park is located to the North West of Shrewsbury on a 6.9 hectare site. It 
was constructed in 1997 on a green field site and opened in the summer of 1998.  
Presently the site has a total of 165 pitches, made up of 105 touring/camping pitches 
and 60 static holiday home pitches.  The park enjoys English Tourism Council 5 star 
status and is a member of the exclusive Best of British sites network.  A site location 
plan has been included at Appendix 2.  
 
The park presently nestles in a beautiful rural setting next to the Oxon Pool with its 
rich and diverse ecology and enjoys a tranquil country environment whilst still within 
walking distance of the local amenities. 
 
It is estimated that the site presently injects indirectly over £2 million a year into the 
local economy, these figures being independently provided by the British Holiday 
Homes and Parks Association data.  The park was located with the ease of access 
to the town and local facilities in mind and has enjoyed the benefit of the adjacent 
Park and Ride scheme over the years it has been open.   
 

 
 
SAMDev Revised Preferred Options Draft July 2013 
 
It is noted that Leith Planning Limited submitted written representations dated 16th 
August 2013 to the Revised Preferred Options (July 2013), a copy of which is 
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included at Appendix 3.  Particular consideration was given to the document and 
how it impacts on Oxon Touring Caravan Park. Our earlier representations 
concluded as follows:  
 

We have tabled our concerns regarding the Masterplan, Shrewsbury West 
Extension and Relief Road and/or Service Road and find it unnecessary to re-
iterate them at this point in time. Given that the potential ramifications of these 
proposals for Oxon Touring Park are potentially ‘little short of disastrous’ I would 
ask that the Council give serious thought to the following proposals:  

 

(1) delineate on the Master Plan the touring portion of the Oxon as Health/Care 
Business Campus;  

(2) purchase and relocate the touring park onto land in the Council’s ownership, 
including relocating the access to the relocated touring park;  

(3) change the use of the residential portion of Oxon to park homes for the over 55’s; 
this fits in with the healthcare theme and enables us to upgrade the site to 
incorporate a higher acoustic specification. It also enables us to pay for the new 
reception and associated toilet/shower block which will be demolished to make 
way for the Business Campus.  

 

If the Council (senior officers and key members) are able to support the above 
proposal in principle then it may be possible to identify a way forward.  
There is a concern that all of the landowners in the vicinity of Oxon Caravan 
Park, including Shropshire Council, are benefitting financially from the proposed 
development. However, Oxon Caravan Park may well become unviable because 
of the proposed development; as such, we are looking to the Council to protect 
Morris Leisure’s interests which may well involve providing my client with an 
alternative viable use for the site. It is necessary to recognise that Morris Leisure 
are one of Shropshire’s economic success stories and this development must not 
undermine the viability of the business; their commercial well-being is a material 
planning consideration bearing in mind the contribution the business makes to 
the economy of Shrewsbury and Shropshire.” 

 
Developments since August 2013 
 
As land owner, there has been active dialogue with the Planning Authority and 
Council over the last 8 months, since representation were submitted in August 2013.  
Despite serious reservations about aspects of the Shrewsbury West SUE and 
inevitable damage to Oxon Touring Caravan Park the emphasis has been on 
supporting the Council’s endeavors to deliver development perceived to be in 
Shrewsbury’s best interests.  It has been frustrating at times that the design details, 
particularly concerning the Oxon Link Road (pivotal to the justification for the 
Shrewsbury West SUE within the Core Strategy), have not been forthcoming.  The 
submission of the application by David Wilson Homes – Application Reference 
14/00246/OUT in advance of the SAMDev and without clarity on Oxon Link Road 
has compounded our difficulty.   
 
The fact that the Oxon Relief Road is no longer ‘in cutting’ has had the effect that 
Oxon Touring Caravan Park will close when the construction of the Link Road 
commences and in all likelihood will not re-open because the environment will have 
changed and mitigation will at best simply reduce the harm albeit not sufficiently to  
provide a caravan park of sufficient quality to carry the Morris Leisure brand. 
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In the above scenario there is every reason to resist the proposed development, 
tooth and nail; however, Paterson Enterprise have taken the view that they wish to 
support development proposed by the Council if it is genuinely felt that it is in 
Shrewsbury’s best interests.  However, this must be on the strict understanding that 
the Council need to ensure that Morris Leisure’s interests are protected and 
promoted if for no other reason than the public benefit associated with a £2m tourism 
revenue injected into the local economy annually. 
 
To a degree the above was recognized in the Council’s approved Illustrative 
Masterplan for Shrewsbury West SUE, which designates Oxon Touring Caravan 
Park under the caption ‘scope for extension of the Health/Care Business Campus’.  
In order to lay the foundations for delivery of the Oxon Link Road and Shrewsbury 
West SUE we would ask that the notation be amended to read: “scope for extension 
of the Health/Care Business Campus or other appropriate development (including 
residential development) deemed by the Council as necessary for the delivery of 
Oxon Link Road”.  
 
More recently, Morris Leisure have been invited to join the Shrewsbury SUE West 
Landowners Meeting with a view to taking a more active role in funding the Oxon 
Link Road and help meet the development needs of the County.   
 
Pre-Submission Draft (Final Plan) March 2014  
 
We have now had regard to the draft Final Plan dated March 2014 and set out our 
concerns below with particular regard to the Shrewsbury West SUE and Oxon 
Touring Caravan Park, namely: 

 
 
 
The Council is invited to amend the red line delineating the Oxon Caravan Park to 
reflect the fact that the site is an integral part of delivering the Oxon Relief Road and 
fact that it is a previously developed site. 
 
Policy S16: Shrewsbury Area 
 
It is noted that the Shrewsbury West SUE is contained within Policy S16, which 
deals with the Shrewsbury Area. Particular attention is drawn to Policy 16.1(5), which 
deals with the urban extension and reads: 
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Leith Planning Limited has made substantive representations regarding the 
proposed SUE Masterplan and has engaged in continued dialogue with Dave 
Wallace of the Planning Policy Department.  It is of considerable concern that the 
Adoption of Policy S16 as set out above is current unsound in circumstances where 
the Masterplan has not been agreed or finalised.  It is necessary to raise an 
objection to draft Policy S16 until such a time as we are satisfied that the difficulties 
mentioned in these submissions have been addressed.  Further, that the Masterplan 
for the Shrewsbury West SUE has been approved in a manner which protects the 
interests of Morris Leisure in relation to Oxon Touring Caravan Park.  
 
The Council has recently been made aware of restrictions within Morris Leisure’s 
Deeds and as such, there is some uncertainty regarding the implementation of the 
Oxon Relief Road.  Until this matter has been reviewed by the Council’s Legal 
Department and way forward agreed with Morris Leisure it is considered that draft 
Policy S16 is unsound in circumstances where it heavily relies upon the Oxon Relief 
Road to deliver the rest of the SUE.  
 
Included at Appendix 4 is a letter received from A F MacDonald and Partners dated 
17th April 2014 which considers Policy S16 in further detail and we would ask that 
Officers have due regard to the observations made in correspondence.  
  
Allocated Housing Sites 
 
Schedule S16.1a of the Final Plan details the allocated housing sites within the 
Shrewsbury Area. The allocation for the Shrewsbury West SUE is detailed below 
and has provision for 750 dwellings, as contained within the adopted masterplan.  
 

 

 
 



6 

 

The commencement of work to build the Oxon Link Road will seriously undermine 
the viability of Oxon Touring Caravan Park and the likelihood is that it will not re-
open after the link road has been completed.  The site relies on its rural location and 
the implementation of the urban extension will undermine this and make the 
business unviable.  In view of this, and further to our previous proposals, we would 
ask that the site be allocated within the Final Plan as outlined below; development 
which is able to mitigate the impact of the Council’s proposals on Morris Leisure’s 
business and associated public benefits associated with the business.  It is noted 
that discussions regarding development are on-going at this time.  Until such a time 
as these discussions are concluded, to the satisfaction of Morris Leisure Board, it is 
necessary to object to the provisions of Schedule S16.1a as set out above.  
 
Allocated Employment Land 
 
Schedule S16.1b details the allocated employment land within the Shrewsbury West 
SUE, with an allocation of 9-12 hectares. The allocation is detailed as follows:  
 

 
 
Having had regard to the masterplan, and subsequent David Wilson Homes 
application (ref: 14/00246/OUT) it is noted that the description associated with the 
allocation, as above, is incorrect. It is of concern that the allocation ‘on land by 
Churncote Island’ is deemed employment land. We would ask that the Council be 
more specific about the allocation details, where it would appear that hotel uses and 
sui generis uses have been proposed which have much greater traffic implications.  
 
It is also considered that the above schedule should include reference to the Oxon 
Link Road which is integral to deliver any employment provision within the SUE at 
all.  In the absence of any reference to the Oxon Link Road it is of concern that the 
schedule leaves scope for a case to be presented for new employment provision 
either in advance of construction of the Link Road or alternatively, in its complete 
absence.  This would have serious detrimental implications on the commercial 
viability of Oxon Touring Caravan Park.  For these reasons, it is necessary to object 
to Schedule 16.1b as set out above.  
 
Policy MD8 Infrastructure Provision  
 
Regard has been had to Policy MD8 (3) which deals with New Strategic 
Infrastructure and reads as follows:  
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It should be noted that the above draft Policy is referable to Oxon Touring Caravan 
Park which is a “sensitive neighbouring land use” in very close proximity to the 
proposed Oxon Link Road.  We remain concerned that the proposed Oxon Link 
Road will undermine the commercial viability of Oxon Touring Caravan Park.  This 
would be in direct conflict with Core Strategy Policy CS16 which directs the Local 
Planning Authority specifically to:  
 

“Supporting new and extended tourism development, and cultural and leisure 
facilities, that are appropriate to their location, and enhance and protect the 
existing offer within Shropshire” 

 
As drafted, Policy MD8 is highly subjective and it would be useful to test the meaning 
of the policy against an example of New Strategic Infrastructure, specifically  Oxon 
Link Road, and obtain confirmation that Oxon Caravan Park falls within the definition 
of “sensitive neighbouring land use” and clarify how item 3 (vi) would be evaluated 
against the needs of a caravan park where noise attenuation of caravans falls well 
below that standard of dwellings. 
 
In the absence of clearly defined terms it is of concern that Policy MD8 as currently 
drafted does not adequately protect the interests of “sensitive neighbouring land 
uses” as the policy is currently open to interpretation.  
 
Challenges to Decisions Involving Planning Policy 
 
The interpretation of planning policy, after the judgement of Supreme Court in Tesco 
Stores Ltd v Dundee CC [2012] EKSC, is considered in an important article [2012] 
J.P.L. 1045.  In future the court will identify itself the meaning of a policy and will 
compare the meaning with the meaning adopted by the decision maker.  If it is 
apparent that the decision maker has not adopted the correct meaning of the policy 
there will be an error of law.  Tesco has been applied in R.(on the application of 
Wakil) v Hammersmith and Fulham LBC [2012] EWCH 1411 and R.(on the 
application of TW Logistics Ltd) v Tendring DC [2012] EWHC 1209.  In this case 
there is also the issue of ‘legitimate expectation’ and ‘due process’, based on the 
content of and in particular the evidence given to the Inspector during the Public 
Inquiry into the Core Strategy. The papers have been referred to Robert Turrall-
Clarke, Planning Barrister, in circumstances where the proposals will at best 
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seriously impact on the viability of Oxon Caravan Park and at worst mean that the 
touring park will be forced to close.   
 
Comment 
 
We maintain the view that the development proposed as part of the Shrewsbury 
West SUE and particularly the Link Road will undermine the future viability of Oxon 
Caravan Park, in circumstances where the site currently benefits from a rural, 
tranquil location that will be detrimentally affected by traffic noise, general 
disturbance and air pollution, diluting the visitor experience. This in turn will deter 
visitors to the site with a reduced spend at both the caravan park itself and within the 
wider local area. The site owner has a real concern that this impact would be 
significant enough to result in closure of the site; their concerns therefore simply 
cannot be ignored and need further appropriate consideration by the Council before 
adopting the Pre-Submission Draft (Final Plan). 
 
We would ask that the draft Plan is amended in line with the concerns set out above 
to enable this current objection to be withdrawn and replaced with robust support.  
 
Yours faithfully 
 
 
 
Chris Plenderleith 
BA (Hons) MRTPI 
Managing Director 
 
Enc 
 
cc Morris Leisure 

 






































